Approved

SPECIAL EDUCATION ADVISORY COUNCIL 

Minutes – May 11, 2018
9:00 a.m. – 1:30 p.m.

PRESENT: Brendelyn Ancheta, Debbie Cheeseman, Annette Cooper, Martha Guinan, Scott Hashimoto (for Kurt Humphrey), Amanda Kaahanui (staff), Cathy Kahoohanohano, Bernadette Lane, Dale Matsuura, Tom Moon (for Stacey Oshio), Kaui Rezentes, Susan Rocco (staff), Rosie Rowe, Ivalee Sinclair, Todd Takahashi, Christina Tydeman (liaison to the Superintendent), Steven Vannatta, Amy Wiech, Jasmine Williams, Susan Wood 

EXCUSED: Motu Finau, Sage Goto, Kaili Murbach, Carrie Pisciotto, James Street
ABSENT:  Bob Campbell, Gariele Finn, Daniel Santos, Tricia Sheehey, Gavin Villar
GUESTS:  Kevin Bardsley-Marcial, Linda Elento
	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Call to Order
	Chair Martha Guinan called the meeting to order at 9:09 a.m.
	

	Announcements
	1. Martha announced a series of focus groups put on recently by the the DOE Civil Rights Compliance Office in preparation for revising Chapter 41 (Civil Rights and Complaint Procedure) and Chapter 19 (Student Discipline).  She will let members know when draft revisions of the two administrative rules are available and public hearings are scheduled.
2. Christina Tydeman announced that Puuhale School can accommodate most of the proposed meeting dates for SEAC meetings in SY 18-19 with the exception of September, October and May.  

3. Martha reported that Tom Saka told her that the Department would not be submitting an application for an Innovative Assessment Waiver under ESSA this year. 
4. Rosie Rowe and Jasmine Williams called members attention to the SEAC training by Julie Weatherly on the Implications of Supreme Court Decisions and Relevant Recent Decisions.  Both liked the fact that she reviewed key due process cases, although they also appreciated the Hawaii focus of Art Cernosia, who held the training contract before Weatherly.

5. Martha and Amanda announced that SPIN Conference was a rousing success with a large crowd and 66 resource agencies.
	Christina will work with Martha, Steven Vannatta and Susan Rocco to finalize meeting dates and locations.

	Review of Minutes for April 13, 2018
	Christina corrected the date on the first page to April 13th.
	The minutes were approved as corrected.
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	SEAC Membership

	Term Renewals

Susan reported that all but two of the members (Gabriele Finn and Gavin Villar) whose term expires in May 2018 have been contacted and have expressed an interest in renewing their three-year term.  Susan Wood has asked to be considered as a Community Member, because her son’s age makes her ineligible to continue to serve as a parent representative.  SEAC is looking for a Big Island parent to represent that area.  Charlene Robles has asked that her designee, Carrie Pisciotto, be appointed as the representative from the Early Intervention Section.  Todd Takahashi announced that he will be replaced by someone in the Public Safety Education Office.  
Committee Restructuring

SEAC’s by-laws call for the election of three Vice Chairs, each serving as a chair to a standing committee.  At the time the by-laws were last revised in May 2015, the standing committees were Student Success/Inclusion (chaired by Tricia Sheehey), Staff Success (chaired by Dale Matsuura) and Legislative (chaired by Ivalee Sinclair).  Due to the emphasis on Leading by Convening, infographics and the lack of committee meeting times and priorities, only the Legislative Committee was active in SY 17-18.  Martha, Susan and Steven are recommending that SEAC respond to the pending Special Education Task Force recommendations at the beginning of SY 18-19 and consider new committee structures.
Nomination of SEAC Officers
The current Chair, Martha Guinan, and Vice Chairs Dale Matsuura, Ivalee Sinclair and Tricia Sheehey, were offered up in nomination to allow for continuity into the new school year.  No other nominations were offered from the floor.

Election of Officers 
The current slate of officers—Martha Guinan, Dale Matsuura, Ivalee Sinclair and Tricia Sheehey—were re-elected unanimously to serve in SY 18-19 with the understanding that the Vice Chair positions may change as new priorities are set.
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	Special Education Task Force Report and Testimony Discussion
	Martha said she had hoped to discuss the specifics of the final report; however, the report is still embargoed.  It will be presented at the General Business meeting of the Board of Education on May 17th, and SEAC plans to submit supportive testimony.  Elements of the testimony will incude support for greater inclusive education opportunities and a revised staffing methodology that is based on the level of student need.
	Susan will send members a link to the report as soon as it is available.

	Annual Report Discussion
	Susan gave a brief summary of how the report will be organized.  An infographic will be used to depict the demographic data on the students served through special education.  Susan called attention to a summary of recommendations related to secondary transition and asked for more ideas on additional recommendations.  She will use the minutes and testimonies to the Board of Education as the basis for additional recommendations.  SY 18-19 will include aligning with the Special Education Task Force Report recommendations and implementation activities, and testifying on rule changes to Chapter 41 and Chapter 19.
Questions and comments from members
C.  Another future activity we might consider is to promote the viewing of a movie called “Resilience:  The Biology of Stress and the Science of Hope.”  It is based on ten years of data regarding trauma-informed care from various schools around the country.  With appropropriate interventions, these schools were able to prevent a large percentage of mood disorder diagnoses in the students served.
C.  As a Branch Chief for Child and Adolescent Mental Health Division I think it is important to have both CAMHD and the Department of Health involved in prevention and early treatment of post-traumatic stress disorder.  Trauma manifests itself in the teen-age years because of identity or relationship issues.
Q.  Could we look into this for next year?  I think the movie is an hour and ten minutes.  A. (Martha) Maybe we can invite CAMHD to present on the issue.

C. Mental health intervention works best when guardians are actively involved and youth are motivated.
	Susan will send out a draft of the report for member input prior to submission to the Superintendent.
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	Input from the Public
	1. A Windward mom whose son is receiving services complained about parents having to choose between having access to a diploma and general education core classes or receiving community based instruction learning life skills, where there is little access to inclusive settings.  Under Section 504, all students with disabilities should also have access to field trips, proms and football games.
2. Kau‘i Rezentes received a call from a parent of a child with a seizure disorder who is out of school because the nursing agency at school (RCM) was refusing to give a seizure medication, claiming it had no orders to do so.  The mom assumed all was coordinated, because the protocol for giving the medication is in the IEP.  However,  RCM is an outside entity, and the child’s doctor had to send orders to RCM directly.  Dale Matsuura thought it is the Public Health Nurse’s responsibility to follow-up, and Kau‘i agreed but said they are not much help as they have too many kids to deal with.  Jasmine Williams added that the IEP team needs to know to contact the Department of Health, if there is a medical issue.  

3. Annette Cooper thanked SEAC for its advocacy that helped her son Carrington, who entered school as a non-verbal student, move into inclusive education and graduate this year with a regular high school diploma.  He was voted Prom King and is planning to attend Leeward Community College while working at Bayada.
4. Brendelyn Ancheta also thanked SPIN and SEAC for encouraging her to be the voice for her son, work with each other, and turn her experiences into positive ones.  He is also graduating with a diploma this year and planning to attend the UH Kauai Campus.

5. Todd Takahashi shared that his former student with a visual disability graduated from Chaminade and got creditialed as an English teacher.  He recently got a phone call from a principal, so we are hoping he secures a teaching position.
	Dale suggested that SEAC put together an infographic to inform parents and teachers of the proper protocols and timelines related to school health services.  Kau‘i, Amanda Kaahanui and Christina volunteered to work on it.

	Certificates of Appreciation
	Christina handed out Certificates of Appreciation from the Superintendent to SEAC members for their service throughout the year. 
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	Infographic Work Group Meetings
	Members broke into four work groups—1) Nā Hopena A‘o/Inclusion, 2) Significant Disproportionality, 3) State Systemic Improvement Plan, and 4) School Health Protocols—to further define their intended message, DOE partners, distribution network and project timeline.
	

	Luncheon Discussion
	Members moved to the Bangkok Chef to continue their discussion of SEAC accomplishments and future directions over lunch.  Members thanked Todd Takahashi for his contributions to the Council.  Susan and Amanda provided prizes for members with good attendance throughout the school year.
	



